MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF HEMINGBROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT HEMINGBROUGH METHODIST CHAPEL ON THURSDAY 15TH JULY 2021  
21/114 PRESENT: - Councillors S Bennett, L Carstairs, R Chilvers, J Freakes, 
E MacDuff-Clack, E Ryan, L Stebbings and J Strelczenie

Councillor A Pulleyne (Cliffe Parish Council)

County Councillor M Jordan
Cheryl Midgley (Practice Manager – Posterngate Surgery)

Dr Karen Bradley-Wood (GP Partner – Posterngate Surgery)

Jill Hampshire (Lead Dispenser – Posterngate Surgery)

Shaun Macey (Acting Assistant Director of Primary Care for the Vale of York CCG)

Seven members of the public were also present
21/115 APOLOGIES:-
Councillors K Terry and A Tomlinson
21/116 MEETING WITH POSTERNGATE SURGERY:-

The Chairman read out the following statement:-
“ I welcome everyone to this very important meeting regarding the future of Hemingbrough surgery.

My name is Jan Strelczenie, I am the Chairman of Hemingbrough Parish Council and a registered patient of Posterngate Surgery.

I would like to introduce the invited delegation from Posterngate Surgery, Cheryl Midgley (Practice Manager), Dr Karen Bradley-Wood (GP Partner), Jill Hampshire (Lead Dispenser) and including Shaun Macey (Acting Assistant Director of Primary Care for the Vale of York CCG) who is representing the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG).
This meeting will take as long as it takes therefore it may be that the Parish Council meeting cannot take place.

I have taken the liberty along with the clerk to reorganise the Parish Council meeting for Tuesday 20th July when hopefully we can get the agenda completed as this was the only date available.
Can I have a show of hands that Councillors are in agreement with this ? 

The format of the meeting will be that the Posterngate delegation will explain the reasoning behind the need of the threatened closure of the surgery.
Questions & points will be raised by the selected Councillors, Stuart Bennett, Liz Ryan and Elena MacDuff-Clack after which questions may be asked by the rest of the Parish Council then I will open up to residents.
Now before I ask the Posterngate delegation to start, could I ask one question that will put some minds at rest? That is could you explain, what is your authority regarding this issue, are you the decision makers that can give positive answers or do you report back to someone ?
Thank you”
Cheryl Midgley (Practice Manager) advised that the proposal to close the branch surgery at Hemingbrough is submitted to the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and they make the decision based on the information provided and the feedback received.
Shaun Macey (CCG) explained the process that must be followed by the surgery including a required patient and stakeholder consultation prior to submitting any formal application for closure, the application will then be considered by the CCG hopefully in September (date to be confirmed).
Posterngate surgery set out the main reasons they are proposing to close the surgery:-
· The surgery is no longer fit for purpose, the purpose built surgery at Portholme Road provides a safer clinical environment for patients and staff
· Risks involved with lone working 
· Accessibility standards are not being met by the surgery

· Shared access area for the resident living above the surgery is unacceptable
· Infection control issues

· Only one doctor is present at any one time to deal with any medical emergencies
· The most effective way to utilise doctor & staff resources is to operate solely from the main surgery (Selby)
· Lack of confidentiality 

It was also noted that Posterngate Surgery do not own the building and the decision to close is not financially based.
Councillor E MacDuff-Clack spoke at length about the preliminary discussions between the surgery and the CCG and expressed the Parish Councils concerns regarding their consultation process which is inadequate and does not reflect a balanced view.

The Chairman read out the following correspondence received from the landlord of the village surgery:-

“Dear Sirs, 
As the Landlord of the Village Surgery I thought I would write to the Parish Council to add my views to the discussions around the proposed closure. 
Firstly, as a lifelong Villager can I add that I am very much against the closure of the Surgery, its loss would be felt by many in the Village and surrounding areas. I was personally only made aware of the decision of the Doctors at Posterngate the Day before the letters of Consultation came out. 
Secondly, as Landlord their decision is not down to any proposed change of use or desire on my part to sell the Building as has been hinted at in some Quarters. 
The letter from the Practice makes several references to the fact the current Building is effectively not fit for purpose as a modern Surgery and would need modifying to suit their needs. I would like to make public the fact that should the Practice wish to make required modifications I would do whatever is required to facilitate these works. 
The Practice have not made any request of me as a Landlord to alter the Building either themselves (they are required to maintain and amend the Building to suit their needs under the Lease Agreement), or make request of me as Landlord to make major structural changes if it would help bring the Surgery up to the required specification. 
I would like to put on record my wish that the Parish Council and Village as a whole succeed in reversing the decision.”
The surgery confirmed that they had not considered improving the existing building and had not approached the landlord. It was also noted that no formal health and safety assessments have been undertaken and no action has been taken previously to mitigate the difficulties with the building.
Councillor MacDuff-Clack questioned the surgery’s approach to the closure and their lack of consideration to making the improvements required to bring the surgery up to the required standards.  
Members discussed the changes to the building that could be undertaken including:-
· Small steps both in and out of the building to improve access
· Soundproofing of the GP’s room and the reception desk to address issues concerning confidentiality

· Potential layout changes to assist with infection control
· Repairs to the nurses room to enable this to be used

A local landowner also kindly offered to build a fit for purpose surgery on their land on the proviso that Posterngate would agree to rent the building.
The Parish Council also spoke about the possibility of co-location with other surgeries i.e. Beech Tree and Scott Road as this would mitigate other concerns regarding lone working and dealing with medical emergencies etc.
Members also discussed the closure of the Cawood surgery and the reasoning behind the Carlton Surgery being saved from closure.
Councillor E Ryan spoke at length regarding the National Health Service (NHS) constitution and the Health & Social Care Act 2012 which puts consultation at the heart of the NHS commissioning process and gives clinical commissioning groups such as the Vale of York CCG the duty to promote equality of access to primary healthcare.
A number of the members of the public present expressed their concerns regarding the proposed closure of the surgery and gave their personal experiences of using the surgery and how the closure would affect them.
It was also noted that the prescription pick up service is invaluable to residents.
Posterngate Surgery agreed to discuss the issues raised at their next partners meeting and it was agreed that in the interests of openness and transparency data and information will be shared between the practice and the Parish Council.
It was also agreed that the formal application to close the surgery will be made available to the Parish Council to comment by the end of August before being submitted to the CCG.
The delegation from Posterngate Surgery & the CCG left the meeting.
21/117 MEMBERS FEEDBACK:-
Members discussed feedback from the meeting and agreed a plan of action moving forward.
The meeting was closed at 9.15pm

21/118 CONFIRM DATE OF NEXT MEETING:-
Tuesday 20th July 2021
Councillors are elected on behalf of everyone on the Register of Electors; therefore matters discussed, proposed and voted on, become the majority view and are not necessarily individual councillor’s views.
Parishioners may view previous minutes, by giving prior notice to the Clerk.

(Ring 630077 for appointment), or look on the Parish Council website.
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